
 
 
 
 
 
 

City Council Chamber 
735 Eighth Street South 
Naples, Florida 34102 

City Council Workshop Meeting – March 3, 2008 – 8:28 a.m. 
Mayor Barnett called the meeting to order and presided. 

ROLL CALL ......................................................................................................................ITEM 1 
Present: Council Members: 
Bill Barnett, Mayor Teresa Heitmann 
Penny Taylor, Vice Mayor (arrived 8:32 a.m.) Gary Price, II 
 John Sorey, III 
 Margaret Sulick 
 William Willkomm, III 
Also Present:  
William Moss, City Manager Murray Hendel 
Robert Pritt, City Attorney Nicole Ryan 
Tara Norman, City Clerk Franklin Starks 
Vicki Smith, Technical Writing Specialist Jim Boula 
Stephen Weeks, Technology Services Director Linda Penniman 
David Lykins, Community Services Director Gary McAlpin 
Joe Boscaglia, Parks & Parkways Superintendent Sue Smith 
Robert Middleton, Utilities Director Tom Trettis 
Michael Bauer, Natural Resources Manager Venkat Vattikuti 
Katie Laakonen, Environmental Specialist Media: 
Gregg Strakaluse, Engineering Manager Jenna Buzzacco, Naples Daily News 
Robin Singer, Planning Director Eric Staats, Naples Daily News 
Russell Adams, CRA Executive Director Other interested citizens and visitors. 
 
SET AGENDA....................................................................................................................ITEM 2 

MOTION by Price to SET THE AGENDA as presented; seconded by Willkomm 
and unanimously carried (Price-yes, Heitmann-yes, Taylor-absent, Willkomm-
yes, Sorey-yes, Sulick-yes, Barnett-yes) 

It is noted for the record that Vice Mayor Taylor arrived at 8:32 a.m. during public 
comment below. 
PUBLIC COMMENT........................................................................................................ITEM 3 
(8:29 a.m.)  Franklin F. Starks, Jr., 1717 Gulf Shore Boulevard North, referencing his letter 
to Mayor Barnett dated March 2 (Attachment 1), questioned the equity of the proposed 
stormwater rates especially with regard to condominiums and smaller single-family homes.   
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PAVEMENT MANAGEMENT PROGRAM .................................................................ITEM 4 
Consultant Venkat Vattikuti, Florida Transportation Engineering, Inc. (FTE), utilized an 
electronic presentation in conjunction with this subject matter (a printed copy of which is 
contained in the file for this meeting in the City Clerk’s Office, as well as the Draft Technical 
Report).  He explained that a pavement management program (PMP) is implemented to 
determine and analyze the most appropriate time for the rehabilitation of pavement and to aid in 
determining the most cost-effective method for maintaining a roadway system at a desirable 
level.  The PMP also offers a standardized process of maintaining a comprehensive database of 
information relating to pavement conditions around the City, he said, while offering an efficient 
management method and saving on maintenance costs.  Mr. Vattikuti reviewed the methodology 
for the following: 

• Selecting the data variables: PSI (Pavement Serviceability Index) is obtained by utilizing 
the following components: PCR5 (existing five point pavement surface condition rating), 
TLW (total width of travel lanes), CI (crack intensity index), ADDT (annual average 
daily traffic, CURB (presence of curb) and XPW (width of shoulder on on-street 
parking); 

• Performing visual surveys for assessing pavement condition which would reveal the 
presence of any primary (alligator or longitudinal cracking) and/or secondary (block 
cracking, distortions, patching  and utility cuts) cracking; 

• Setting up the network map in the City’s GIS (Geographic Information System); 
• Creating the database; 
• Evaluating the data; 
• Recommending maintenance techniques;  
• Providing findings; and  
• Providing an implementation schedule. 

Also included within the report were recommended maintenance options: 
• RRR (restoration, rehabilitation and resurfacing) – work undertaken to rebuild an existing 

roadway and enhance safety through a combination of techniques which includes crack 
filling, crack sealing and/or cape seal; 

• Overlaying – the process of adding a layer of new asphalt 1.5 to 2.5 inches thick over the 
existing roadway which is cost effective, strong and durable, and engineered to flex with 
changes in seasonal temperatures;   

• Micro-resurfacing – the application of 0.5 to 1.5 inches of an asphalt emulsion over an 
existing pavement to provide a rejuvenated, stable surface, which is resistant to 
destabilization; and  

• Crack filling (cleaning of existing cracks and placing of specified materials into the crack 
thereby substantially reducing infiltration of water and reinforcing the adjacent 
pavement); crack sealing (similar to crack filling except prior to placement of specified 
material, the desired reservoir shape is cut into the crack); and cape seal (a layer of chip 
seal underneath a layer of micro-surface). 

Consultant Vattikuti noted that 106 centerline miles of streets had been inventoried to date of 
which 79% (or 84 miles) are in good condition and currently require only monitoring; 11% (or 
12 miles) are in need of minor maintenance such as crack filling, slurry seal or patch repair; and 
the remaining 10% (10 miles) require moderate to extensive maintenance methods such as those 
indicated in the above referenced RRR, overlay, cape seal and micro-resurfacing methods.  He 
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pointed out that when compared to other roadway systems studied in cities around the country, 
the streets in Naples are in very good overall condition, explaining that the Tampa Bay system 
had revealed approximately 50% of the roads in very poor condition.  In response to Vice Mayor 
Taylor, Engineering Manager Gregg Strakaluse stated that for aesthetic purposes, slurry sealing 
would be utilized for minor cracking for a more uniform appearance, especially along Fifth 
Avenue South, Gulf Shore Boulevard, and Gordon Drive.  Council Member Sorey added that the 
noise factor should also be a consideration when reviewing Fifth Avenue since this is an issue 
with the use of larger particle asphalt, even though a courser aggregate may be less expensive.  
 
Mr. Vattikuti reviewed the 2007-08 implementation schedule (Attachment 2) and Engineering 
Manager Strakaluse noted that of the $500,000 budgeted for this timeframe, approximately 
$100,000 had been earmarked for pavement striping and raising of manholes and valves where 
necessary.  Mr. Strakaluse also pointed out that a request for proposals (RFP) is now being 
circulated for paving work although more than one contractor may be needed due to the scope of 
maintenance methods to be utilized under this proposed PMP.  He stressed that the costs 
contained in the aforementioned budget had been based on the current contractor’s pricing but 
may be less than previously anticipated with the possible use of numerous contractors, therefore 
affording the opportunity for additional roadway maintenance to be added to the 2007-08 
schedule.  Mr. Vattikuti also reviewed the 2008-09 implementation schedule (Attachment 3) and 
provided sample videos of the City’s roadway conditions.  In response to Council Member 
Sulick, Mr. Strakaluse explained that other infrastructure installation and maintenance schedules 
(such as stormwater, reclaimed water and sewer system) are taken into account with the 
implementation schedule for the PMP.   
 
During discussion of financing and in response to Vice Mayor Taylor, Mr. Strakaluse explained 
that a portion of funding is realized from fuel tax; however, due to the decline of this revenue 
source, the remainder would be withdrawn from the general fund.  Council Member Price also 
observed that revenue from fuel tax would continue to decrease according to the Florida 
Department of Transportation (FDOT).   
 
In response to Council Member Heitmann, Mr. Strakaluse clarified that, historically, milling and 
overlay had been the method of choice with regard to road maintenance in the City.  During the 
past year a micro-surfacing pilot program had been utilized with much success; therefore, staff 
wished to consider all appropriate road maintenance technologies.  He explained that with the 
database developed by FTE, staff would be able to maintain records and add collected data into 
the PMP.  Mr. Vattikuti also noted that the graphs of data provided for Council included merely 
10 to 12 of the 68 columns of data available on the PMP, thereby allowing the automatic 
modification of the plan as new data are entered.  Also inclusive in the data is pathways 
information such as remarking of bicycle lanes and installation of new sidewalks and/or 
bicycle/pedestrian pathways, Mr. Strakaluse said, noting that the system is interactive and 
available to all departments for entry of data.  Council Member Sorey asked that the data 
regarding Gulf Shore Boulevard, from Seventh Avenue North to Banyan Road, be provided, 
explaining that he had been unable to locate it in the review provided.  Vice Mayor Taylor 
expressed concern that roadway maintenance would possibly be delayed should sidewalk and/or 
pathway installation be projected, especially with the infrastructure challenges facing the City.  
Council Member Price pointed out that he believed the PMP, as presented, would not affect such 
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projects but if re-striping were to be done, this should be coordinated to follow any roadway 
maintenance.  City Manager William Moss confirmed for Mr. Price that $500,000 per year, for 
the next three years, would be needed with regard to funding this $1.3-million PMP.  Mr. Price 
noted that this figure is down from the original proposal of $1-million per year for the same three 
years.   
Public Comment:  (9:12 a.m.)  Sue Smith, 11th Avenue South, questioned why manholes 
needed to be raised; she also questioned the use of pavers in crosswalks due to maintenance 
costs, and advisability of using the pedestrian pathways along Gulf Shore Boulevard as bicycle 
paths.  Mayor Barnett requested staff to provid Mrs. Smith with a written response to these 
issues.   
 
Vice Mayor Taylor reiterated her concern that in the future no roadway maintenance be delayed 
due to possible pathway projects awaiting funding.  Council Member Sulick stated that while she 
agreed with Vice Mayor Taylor’s concern, she had understood that the pathways program was to 
come before Council each year to determine priorities.  On the other hand, she said, the PMP is 
maintenance of existing roadways, commending staff for its proactive approach.   
 
Discussion followed regarding the use of pavers versus thermal plastic marking for crosswalks 
such as that recently applied to the roadway in front of City Hall.  Consultant Vattikuti pointed 
out that using pavers for this purpose entails expensive maintenance, which should be 
coordinated with roadway programs.  Council Member Sulick however pointed out that while 
more costly, pavers increase pedestrian awareness and possibly slow traffic as well.  Council 
Member Sorey agreed, but also cautioned that maintenance costs must be budgeted if pavers are 
utilized. 
..............................................................................................................................................ITEM 5 
POLICY REGARDING BEACH MAINTENANCE TECHNIQUES DISCUSSION 
City Manager William Moss cited what he termed changing community expectations with regard 
to beach maintenance.  Katie Laakonen, City Environmental Specialist, utilized an electronic 
presentation (a printed copy of which is contained in the file for this meeting in the City Clerk's 
Office) and explained that recent public inquiries had revealed the need for the establishment of 
a uniform beach maintenance policy.  She however stressed that the importance of the beach and 
dune system must be kept in the forefront due to the following issues: 

• Protection of upland property; 
• Recreation for residents and tourists; 
• Importance for economics of tourism; 
• Provision of vital site for nesting habitat of sea turtles and shore birds;  
• Provision of foraging for wading birds, crabs, etc. and 
• Requirements contained in the Code of Ordinances (Attachment 4). 

Ms. Laakonen further stated that current practice includes daily manual removal of non-naturally 
occurring materials as well as use of mechanical methods which the State allows following storm 
events only.  Referring to a photographic depiction of the stages of a beach renourishment 
project (Attachment 5), Council Member Sorey reminded Council that this work had been 
funded by TDC (Tourist Development Council) tax dollars. 
 
During further discussion, Ms. Laakonen explained that the wrack line, an accumulation of 
shells, vegetation, and other debris, marks the upper reach of tidal waters.  However, this is 
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temporary in nature and it becomes re-suspended after multiple tidal cycles.  Ecological 
functions of the wrack line are as follows: 

• Initiates primary dunes, catches sand and provides a site for seeds to germinate and grow; 
• Provides essential feeding opportunities for various species of birds;  
• Provides refuge for small shoreline animals such as crabs and snowy plovers (considered 

an endangered bird species in many states); 
• Provides vital nutrients to dune plants and animals and is the base for the food chain for 

many animals; 
• Serves as important nursery habitats for fish upon its re-suspension; and  
• Provides a vital food source for fish which consume amphipods (small, shrimp-like 

crustaceans) accumulating in the surf zone among detached macro-algae. 
Ms. Laakonen also explained that mechanical beach maintenance, such as raking, hastens the 
need for beach renourishment because it removes sand and shell as well as reducing compaction, 
resulting in the suspension of sand during high tides and therefore loss of sand due to wind.  
Raking removes seed sources, seedlings, and nutrients necessary for dune vegetation; it also 
lessens the integrity of the dunes and its root system, she added.  Should increased compaction 
occur from the weight of the equipment pulling the rakes, it could compromise sea turtle nests, 
expose eggs and/or destroy nesting evidence prior to documentation; compaction can also 
damage, or totally remove from the beach environment, other burrowing animals, Ms. Laakonen 
said.  Additionally, the raking destroys nesting and potential nesting sites for shore birds, 
crushing their nests, eggs and chicks; it also destroys the above noted wrack line and its benefits, 
and may cause bacteria to proliferate in the sand by turning it and exposing it to sunlight.   
 
Parks & Parkways Superintendent Joe Boscaglia however, advised Council that staff had 
modified the equipment currently utilized during extreme algae events, such as red drift tide 
outbreaks, to preclude the grooming bar from causing the furrowing effect which inhibits sea 
turtle hatchlings from reaching the water.  The City maintains approximately seven miles of 
beach, he added, and this activity is fully funded by the TDC. He also noted complaints from 
beachgoers regarding the disruption caused when the equipment is in use.  Superintendent 
Boscaglia then provided the following recommendations: 

• At all times avoid removal of any natural debris accumulated within the wrack line; 
• Limit grooming to those occasions when leveling of beach contour is required due to 

holes and depressions caused by such activities as children digging excessively in the 
sand; 

• Remove red algae drifts by mechanical beach rake 48 hours after its deposit, between the 
wrack line and dune system provided there are six or more inches of depth and the tidal 
drift has not already removed it in that time frame;  

• Avoid the removal of shells and other naturally occurring marine life such as crab shells, 
parchment tube worms, coquinas and minor patches of dried, non-odorous red drift algae; 
and 

• Avoid areas of dune vegetation and the wrack line by a minimum of ten feet. 
In response to Council Member Price, Mr. Boscaglia confirmed that the presentation had been 
prompted by public requests that the beaches be mechanically groomed daily. 
Public Comment:  (9:37 a.m.)  Nicole Ryan, representing the Conservancy of Southwest 
Florida, stated that her organization supports the City’s policy as stated above as being 
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ecologically accommodating.  She suggested that additional educational materials be provided to 
the public in this regard.  Murray Hendel, no address given, stated that the Park Shore area 
property owners were requesting occasional, not daily, raking and questioned the priority granted 
to the environment over the interests of residents.  He noted the odor caused when debris washes 
up high on the shoreline and said that other materials also wash ashore such as a crab trap which, 
he said, had remained on the beach for four days.  He asked that the City beaches be maintained 
on the same schedule as that utilized by Collier County, saying that he merely wishes to enjoy a 
clean beach while respecting the environment.  Gary McAlpin, Collier County Coastal 
Projects Manager, responded to Council explaining that the County’s beach maintenance policy 
requires that algae remain on the wrack line for two tidal cycles, which is 24 hours, but if 
excessive, it would be mechanically or manually removed.  Excessive is considered an 
accumulation of six inches or the existence of pockets of materials, the final determination being 
made by the beach crew, he said.   
Recess:  9:45 a.m. to 9:55 a.m.  It is noted for the record that the same Council Members 
were present when the meeting reconvened. 
Public Comment (cont.):  (9:55 a.m.)  Franklin Starks, Jr., 1717 Gulf Shore Boulevard 
North, noted that in the past complaints had also been made that too much raking had occurred 
and said that he supported the present schedule maintained by City staff.  Vice Mayor Taylor 
requested that staff be directed by the Council through consensus, but Council Member Price 
pointed out that staff must respond appropriately to areas which are more impacted by debris, or 
if complaints should be received  Mayor Barnett also suggested that staff be available should 
affected area property owner groups request additional information regarding this topic. 

Consensus to support current beach maintenance procedures. 
PROPOSED SMOKING BAN ON CITY BEACHES AND AT CITY PARKS..........ITEM 6 
City Attorney Robert Pritt reported on his research to the effect that he believed adoption of an 
ordinance to ban smoking on beaches and parks would be allowable due to the fact that indoor 
smoking (per Florida Clean Indoor Act) is governed and therefore preempted by state law, but 
this is not the case with outdoor smoking which does not, in his opinion, appear to be so 
governed.  He pointed out that the draft ordinance had been provided (a copy of which is 
contained in the file for this meeting in the City Clerk’s Office) and had been based upon 
Sarasota County’s model.  Staff however required further guidance as to locations for 
applicability and whether exceptions, such as designated smoking areas, should be included.  He 
cautioned that the ordinance, as presented, bans the use of all tobacco products, not merely 
cigarettes.   
 
In response to Council Member Sorey, Mr. Pritt further noted that should the Fishing Pier be 
specifically added to the language, the City Dock must be likewise addressed.  Council Member 
Heitmann questioned enforcement and Council Member Price stated that to be effective, 
designated smoking areas should be provided; Mr. Price also questioned applicable penalties 
should violations occur.  Council Member Sulick however expressed concern that non-smokers 
could be exposed to dense second hand smoke should designated smoking areas be provided; she 
therefore said that she supported a complete ban; Mayor Barnett agreed.  Council Member 
Willkomm however voiced what he characterized as his complete disagreement with the 
proposed ordinance, explaining that tobacco is a legal product and should be allowed.   
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City Attorney Pritt requested that with regard to penalties, a list of facilities which are considered 
City parks be included and explained that while no specific section is contained in the draft 
ordinance, application of penalties defaults to Section 1-15 which is the penalty section of the 
Code of Ordinances.  Furthermore, he said, such penalties could include action by Code 
Enforcement, criminal violations, fines of up to $500, and imprisonment for up to 60 days. 
Council Member Price stated that he would not support application of such penalties, which he 
said he felt, in this instance, to be vague, that his intent was to provide a healthier and cleaner 
environment for beachgoers.  Council Member Sorey agreed, suggesting that violators be 
penalized similarly to traffic offenders with a specific fine structure.  Mr. Sorey also suggested 
that the ban be enlarged to include all City-owned facilities and properties.  Council Member 
Sulick pointed out that this issue had in fact arisen in response to the need for a cleaner beach, 
not second hand smoke, thus her stated opposition to designated smoking areas.  Council 
Member Willkomm suggested that littering laws be enforced rather than adopting additional 
legislation; Mrs. Sulick said that she believed smokers do not however view cigarette butts as 
litter and wrongly perceive them to be biodegradable.  Council Member Price reiterated his 
support of designated areas, pointing out that these locations need not be located at beach ends 
where heavy pedestrian traffic occur, but could in fact be away from heavily utilized areas; Vice 
Mayor Taylor agreed.  Mayor Barnett stated that his concern with regard to the designated 
smoking areas involves the Fishing Pier and the beach ends becoming littered both with cigarette 
debris and second hand smoke.   
 
City Attorney Pritt then noted inclusion of a provision for designated smoking areas to be 
determined by Council, but recommended that no areas be approved at that juncture; Council 
could also delegate this authority to the City Manager, he added, but also cautioned that no 
ordinance may be arbitrary, capricious or unreasonable, and designation of smoking areas offers 
the opportunity for challenge.   
 
During discussion regarding the use of other tobacco products such as chewing tobacco, City 
Attorney Pritt questioned whether Council wished to include these in the regulations.  Council 
Member Sulick reiterated her desire to address littering of the beach and parks with cigarette 
butts; Council agreed and Vice Mayor Taylor agreed with the above referenced provision 
regarding designated smoking areas remaining in the ordinance.  City Attorney Pritt also noted 
that he would review the penalty section in the Code of Ordinances and if Council wished to 
include penalties applicable to the subsection under discussion, he would pattern such penalties 
after the state litter law, which mandates $100 fines per incident and is currently enforceable 
within the City.   
Public Comment:  (10:30 a.m.)  Linda Penniman, 611 Portside Drive, urged approval and 
noted that this would aid in the enforcement of such a ban within the Moorings neighborhood’s 
beachfront park.   
 
In response to Council, City Attorney Pritt noted that he would provide the ordinance with the 
revisions discussed above at the April 2 regular meeting. 
AGENDA MEMORANDUM AND SUPPORTING DOCUMENTS............................ITEM 7 
City Manager William Moss presented his memorandum regarding options that in his opinion 
may improve the efficiency of agenda preparation, decision-making and policy development 
(Attachment 6).  Suggested changes offered for discussion were as follows: 
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1. Ordinances, resolutions, and motions.  City Manager Moss explained that he believed 
many routine business actions currently contained in resolutions could be satisfactorily 
handled by motions, these being award of contracts, appointments to boards and 
committees, additional insurance premium payments, interlocal agreements, settlement of 
claims, etc.   

Expressing concern about the use of the term etcetera, Council Member Willkomm stated that he 
could not support any suggestion which did not contain specifically denoted items. He then 
questioned the ability to track and maintain a record readily accessible to the public should 
motions rather than resolutions be employed.  City Attorney Robert Pritt explained that the 
City’s Charter does not specifically indicate the necessity for an ordinance and/or resolution for 
every action taken by Council, although some municipal charters do impose this requirement.  
Per state statute and contained within some sections of the Code of Ordinances, resolutions are 
however required, Mr. Pritt said, noting that he had no opinion with regard to the aforementioned 
tracking issue.  Mr. Willkomm stated that he could not support the use of motions as a 
replacement for resolutions due to the fact that he believed issues must be clearly defined prior to 
action being taken and therefore should be in written form.  City Manager Moss, using the 
awarding of a contract as an example, pointed out that complete information would be provided 
prior to decision-making and that a motion could be as detailed as desired and contained in the 
minutes as a permanent record.  Council Member Sorey noted that a suggested motion could be 
contained within the agenda item memorandum and City Manager Moss agreed.   
 
Council Member Price explained that although an advocate for smaller government, he agreed 
with Council Member Willkomm in this matter, indicating his additional concern that the public 
would not be well served with the proposed change and pointing out that public awareness and 
input is at times key to Council’s decision.  City Manager Moss clarified that his suggestion 
however applied to only basic, routine functions and that information would still be provided 
within the meeting packet when necessary.   
 
Council Member Sorey supported City Manager Moss’s suggestions, noting impending 
budgetary challenges.  He also cited the need to provide information electronically to the public, 
which would be facilitated by the proposed change and at the same time, would lessen the 
amount of paper for retention.  In response to Council Member Sulick, City Attorney Pritt said 
that usually resolutions and motions are not differentiated, although in some areas of state law, 
requirements exist that call for an ordinance or resolution, such as budget matters or the 
borrowing of funds.   
 
Council Member Heitmann questioned whether the City Clerk had been given the opportunity to 
offer her opinion regarding the suggested action, and Vice Mayor Taylor stated that her 
understanding is that the City Clerk had not been involved with the memorandum whatsoever.  
City Clerk Tara Norman questioned whether the text of motions, should they replace resolutions, 
would require legal review as is currently the case.  Mrs. Norman further said that motions 
proffered during Council meetings would require careful crafting so as to enable her staff to 
convey the proper intent of the action taken, the minutes then becoming the only written record 
of the action.  She also explained that ordinance and resolution numbers are used in tracking and 
filing various associated legal documents, noting that the current City archives contains over 
5,000 documents with either long retention or permanent retention, the records beginning in 
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1925.  If Council should decide to support the proposed change, she stressed, some sort of 
numbering system would nevertheless be necessary for continued record keeping.  In response to 
Council Member Price, she agreed that some sort of action number could be assigned to motions, 
but that when filed, the contents would merely be a page from the minutes indicating that 
motion.  She said she did not believe that the public would be well served by such a system.  In 
the past, she further explained, if someone were in the process of obtaining a building permit, a 
resolution could be provided and hasten the process for the resident.  She also cautioned that 
with regard to board and committee appointments, resolutions are necessary, in her opinion, 
because whereas clauses are used to establish that appropriate steps had, in fact, been taken in the 
recruitment and interview of a candidate.  While these and similar actions do appear in 
boilerplate form, they contain vital information which should be provided to Council and the 
public, Mrs. Norman said, therefore she opposed this change.  In conclusion, she pointed out that 
she and Legal Coordinator Patricia Rambosk had often discussed that a well-crafted resolution 
lessened the amount of information necessary in the staff report regarding a particular item.   

Consensus to not pursue recommendation to eliminate certain resolutions and 
ordinances (6-1 / Sorey dissenting). 

2. Agenda memorandum and back-up material; and 
3. Agenda Memorandum and attachments for matters considered by ordinance on Second 

Reading.  City Manager Moss, referencing the proposed agenda item memorandum/cover 
sheet for each item, explained that the proposal would limit each item to two pages of 
information but would continue to undergo legal review and financial review if indicated.  
He said that it had appeared to him that quite often duplication of information occurred.   

Council Member Price expressed concern with regard to this change in light of the need for 
Council to be kept abreast when making its decisions, cautioning that it was currently difficult to 
keep the public up to date on such issues.  City Manager Moss noted the current procedure 
allows a mere five-day turnaround for Council packet preparation and his suggestion would 
allow latitude for him to amend the memorandums when needed.  Council Member Sorey stated 
that any new information provided to Council should automatically be provided online for the 
public.   
 
Vice Mayor Taylor questioned the need for the changes and voiced support of the current 
memorandum format.  City Manager Moss however pointed out that many times it appears the 
packet memorandum originates with him when in fact it had been authored by a department 
director.  The new format would indicate the department director who composed the 
memorandum, the review by the City Manager and the finance director, as well as an additional 
review by various staff members; however, only one memorandum would be provided.  In 
response to Vice Mayor Taylor, City Manager Moss agreed that the current graphics could 
remain on the proposed memorandum.  Council Member Price cautioned that he utilizes the 
background and staff analysis provided on the current document; City Manager Moss indicated 
that this could be added.   
 
Also in response to Vice Mayor Taylor, City Manager Moss explained that the smaller size of 
recent meeting packets had been due to the omission of what he termed duplicate information 
which had been previously provided in past packets, that he had then provided this prior 
information in his agenda memorandum.  Vice Mayor Taylor stated that she had found it quite 
helpful to consider staff’s input on items, not just a summary, noting that the information 
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provided for the stormwater rate increase (Item 7 of that week’s regular meeting) had contained 
the City Manager’s summary and the ordinance.  A subject of such controversy, she said, 
demanded that all information be provided for Council and public review.  She asked that the 
packet return to its prior form.  City Manager Moss clarified that the new format would not 
preclude additional information being provided but would not repeat the same information on the 
same item, meeting after meeting. 

Consensus to not support modification of the agenda memorandum or back-up 
materials (4-3 / Price, Sorey and Barnett dissenting). 

Following additional discussion the consensus below was forthcoming. 
Consensus to allow new format for agenda memorandum, with existing 
graphics and no limitation as to length; back-up materials are to revert to as 
previously provided (7-0). 

City Attorney Pritt noted that in quasi-judicial proceedings, all back-up material is legally needed 
as evidence for consideration and for the record of the hearing(s).  Vice Mayor Taylor reiterated 
her dependence upon the packet for decision making, stating that it should not be minimized or 
condensed for any reason; Council Member Willkomm agreed adding that it is also a service to 
the public.  City Clerk Norman further explained that the packet is considered the official record 
of a meeting and if an item referenced is not provided in that packet, it is not considered part of 
the record.  She added that the City retains the Council packet for each meeting as a permanent 
record, which had proven invaluable over the years for research.  She questioned how items of 
record from a past meeting could be notated as part of the record of a subsequent meeting if, in 
fact, it is not provided for that subsequent meeting and therefore, not provided for Council’s 
decision-making.  Vice Mayor Taylor supported Mrs. Norman’s comments.   

4. Monthly reports.  City Manager Moss reviewed his proposal for monthly financial reports 
and quarterly departmental reports to be provided either as part of the meeting packet or 
directly to Council Members.   

Council Member Sorey noted that he now believed that a monthly memorandum containing a 
summary of new information by individual department directors and then a quarterly detailed 
report would be preferred.  As an example, he explained his need for ongoing updates regarding 
the chloride level of the reclaimed water system.  Council agreed with this suggestion. 

Consensus for staff to provide one memorandum containing updates from each 
department director and a quarterly detailed report. 

5. Award of contracts.  City Manager Moss reviewed his proposed changes explaining that 
scoring of the individual bidders would be reviewed by the City Manager but individual 
score cards would not be duplicated in the packet, nor would standard form contracts; 
however, the line item bid submittal of the successful bidder would be provided.   

Council Member Price requested the inclusion of all bids and scorecards for the bidders, that he 
finds it to be valuable information; Council concurred. 

Consensus that individual scorecards should be provided on bids awarded. 
6. (a) Community Redevelopment Agency (CRA).  City Manager Moss explained that his 

proposal would include Code amendments to provide greater authority to the CRA (City 
Council seated as the CRA) in that all items except the CRA budget, including capital 
improvements and the redevelopment plan, would be approved by the CRA, not 
separately by City Council.  

 (b) CRA packet material.  City Manager Moss continued by pointing out that if the above 
recommendation were denied, when an item is considered by CRA and Council, the 
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materials would no longer be duplicated for each individual meeting and only an agenda 
memorandum would be provided to Council. 

Council Member Sorey said that he agreed with this proposal, indicating that he had never 
understood the need for the CRA to consider certain items and then the same body consider it 
when seated as the City Council. Council Member Price agreed, pointing out that he believed it 
confusing to the public.  In response to Council Member Heitmann, Vice Mayor Taylor 
explained that originally it was considered very important that the CRA be made up of the 
Council Members, not a separate group.  She also noted that, at times, the CRA may meet on a 
Monday and when Council convened on that Wednesday, additional information had come to 
light and Council actually reversed prior decisions reached when seated as the CRA.  Council 
Member Price stated that if additional information is forthcoming, then the CRA could, if 
necessary, reconsider its action at its next meeting; this change could actually better serve the 
public with advance notice that a CRA decision may be altered, he added.  In response to 
Council Member Sulick, Mayor Barnett explained that, at times, issues are time-sensitive and 
cannot wait until a Council meeting several weeks away to be addressed, therefore supporting 
this option.  City Attorney Pritt stated that he believed that the CRA, as an entirely separate legal 
entity from City Council, could indeed become the decision maker, although traditionally 
Council had done so.  He said that he had found no provision in the CRA statute to preclude this 
change.  In response to Council Member Sulick, City Attorney Pritt confirmed that the CRA 
membership could only be altered via a Council decision. 

Consensus to accept changes contained in 6(a) and not 6(b) (5-2 / Taylor and 
Heitmann dissenting). 

Recess:  11:42 a.m. to 11:52 a.m.  It is noted for the record that the same Council Members 
were present when the meeting reconvened except Vice Mayor Taylor who returned at 
11:53 a.m.  Consideration of Item 7 continued. 

7. Land use issues.   
(a) Live entertainment permits would initially be heard by Council but subsequent 
renewals would be an administrative decision by the City Manager, said City Manager 
Moss.  He also noted that renewals currently appear on the Consent Agenda unless 
complaints had been received regarding the subject establishment, this would however be 
considered by staff prior to approving renewals. 

Mayor Barnett stated that he believed that consideration of these items does not necessitate a 
lengthy deliberation in most instances and therefore he could not support this change; City 
Manager Moss agreed.  Council Member Sorey expressed interest in utilizing a motion for this 
item rather than a resolution; Council Member Heitmann and Vice Mayor Taylor disagreed, 
stressing that live entertainment permits are perhaps one of the most controversial issues in the 
City and the following consensus was forthcoming. 

Consensus that no changes in consideration of live entertainment permits be 
forthcoming. 
(b) Residential Impact Statement (RIS) suggested changes included broadening of the 
analysis rather than requiring separate petitions and resolutions, Planning Director Robin 
Singer explained.  Criteria would be refined to clearly identify undesirable impacts and a 
separate petition process, reviewed by the Planning Advisory Board (PAB), would 
address commercial establishments with extended hours. 
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Council Member Sorey questioned whether the same process would apply for PAB review; Ms. 
Singer confirmed this and Mr. Sorey said that the process and the RIS would be improved by the 
above suggestions; Council agreed. 

Consensus to support the above proposed changes to Residential Impact 
Statement (RIS) consideration. 
(c) Quasi-judicial matters are currently heard by Council, City Manager Moss said, but 
some decisions may be delegated to others, such as the Planning Advisory Board (PAB), 
which could consider such things as fence and wall waivers, alcoholic beverage distance 
waivers, outdoor dining permits on public property, and variances; the right to appeal 
such decisions to City Council would be maintained.   

Mayor Barnett stated that he believed quasi-judicial matters to be the purview and responsibility 
of Council and therefore he could not support this proposal; Council concurred. 

Consensus to not support changes to consideration of quasi-judicial matters. 
8. Special event permits: Changes would involve Council consideration of new permit 

applications and renewals seeking additional City funds that were not previously 
budgeted, however, other renewals would be considered for approval by the City 
Manager with the right to appeal to Council should the permit be denied, City Manager 
Moss explained.  A budgetary summary of special events would be provided in the above 
referenced quarterly report although the calendar of events would be provided monthly 
within the City Manager’s report.   

Council Member Sulick stated that she believed that more information regarding Special Events 
is needed.  She further asserted that assets, such as Fifth Avenue South, are being utilized by 
private entities during street fairs and profits are being realized which are not shared by City 
residents.  She requested that a financial history be provided regarding such events to ascertain 
whether, in some cases, the events are actually costing the City for services such as security and 
cleanup.  Council Member Price agreed, adding that he would also prefer to see parking plans for 
large events prior to approval, noting a recent art festival and the numerous trucks with trailers 
parked in a Fifth Avenue parking lot: Council Member Heitmann and Vice Mayor Taylor agreed.  
Council Member Sorey noted that groups pay for security and cleanup, that this is not paid for by 
the City, and that with regard to the incident referenced by Mr. Price, the sponsors for the art 
festival had made arrangements for parking in the empty lot located at US 41 and Goodlette 
Frank Road (commonly known as Renaissance Village) but had not followed through with a plan 
for conveying the artists and their wares to and from Fifth Avenue.   

Consensus to not accept above recommendations, additionally, detailed 
documentation of cost to the City for events is to be provided, as well as 
expanding requirements for larger events, especially street fairs, to include a 
parking plan. 

9. Supplemental agenda material and additions to the agenda after publication: Policies 
would change in that if an oral report would be sufficient, a supplemental written report 
would not be provided and additions to the agenda would be limited to time-sensitive 
issues beneficial to the public welfare; otherwise, such items would be added to future 
agendas, City Manager Moss explained. 
This item was withdrawn from consideration due to above discussion. 

10. Summary agenda recommendations: City Attorney Pritt explained their use by many 
local governments when two or more ordinances and resolutions can be adopted by one 
motion, assuming they meet pre-established criteria, such as currently utilized for the 
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Consent Agenda items.  If an item has received no objection, it would be placed on the 
summary agenda, with no hearing forthcoming, much the same as a court of law would 
approve a summary judgment.  He also noted that if approval by the Planning Advisory 
Board (PAB) had been received, then the item would be placed on the summary agenda 
with the provision that if Council wished discussion, the item could indeed be removed 
for separate discussion in the same manner as the Consent Agenda, although proper 
notice would have to be addressed.  City Attorney Pritt stated that this procedure would 
lessen the time involved for items meeting no challenge. 

Council Member Sorey suggested this recommendation be accepted on a trial basis and Mayor 
Barnett agreed.  Council Member Heitmann noted that as a newly elected Council Member, she 
would prefer to wait until a later date before a trial of this item takes place.  Vice Mayor Taylor 
expressed concern with the lack of public hearings regarding an item if approved through the 
suggested summary agenda procedure.  She predicted that merely a prior hearing by the PAB 
would not be well received by the public as the only hearing and therefore limiting public input, 
which she could not support, she said.  City Attorney Pritt reiterated that the purpose of a hearing 
is to advise Council as to the pros and cons of certain items.  If the item had been sufficiently 
vetted at the PAB hearing level, such an item would be a candidate for the summary agenda, he 
said, reiterating that the criteria must have been met prior to inclusion on such an agenda.  
Council Member Sorey added that he believed if properly advertised, the PAB hearing could 
become a much greater contributing entity with such a change, citizens would attend its meetings 
providing input at that time prior to a PAB recommendation being rendered.  In response to Mr. 
Sorey, City Attorney Pritt said that if someone noted objection the day of Council’s 
consideration regarding an item on the summary agenda, it would be removed for discussion.  
Agreeing with Vice Mayor Taylor’s prior comments, Mr. Sorey concluded that if Council 
wished to proceed with such a change, additional information would be needed as to the 
procedure utilized by the Collier County Board of Commissioners (BCC) who currently use a 
summary agenda for certain items.  Council Member Sulick noted that she could not support 
conveying this additional authority to the PAB; Council Members Price and Willkomm agreed. 

Consensus to not accept recommendation of a summary agenda. 
Public Comment:  (12:17 p.m.)  Sue Smith, 11th Avenue South, said that she believed items 
such as those under discussion should not be presented in a workshop setting due to the 
complexity of the recommendations involved.  With regard to the CRA discussion above, she 
cautioned that a check and balance system had been in place which allowed the Council 
Members to view items on a CRA and citywide basis prior to Council’s final decision, 
disagreeing with the consensus on this recommendation. 
 
In response to Vice Mayor Taylor, City Manager Moss explained that the current presentation 
had been an attempt to bring forward suggestions for Council’s consideration, which he deemed 
appropriate at that time.  He said that he had noted much duplication of paper work and 
processes, which he said he believes to be inefficient and time consuming.  Vice Mayor Taylor 
referenced a 2004 memorandum from City Attorney Pritt which had contained many of the 
above noted suggestions, that she believed that staff time spent on an item of such sweeping 
change should have been approved prior to its presentation.  City Manager Moss stated that 
major changes which had been approved would indeed return to Council in the form of 
ordinances and/or resolutions prior to their implementation.  Council Member Price indicated 
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that he supported City Manager Moss as having properly presented ideas to Council in a public 
forum, that he was merely doing his job; Council Member Sorey agreed. 
Public Comment (cont.):  (12:31 p.m.)  Tom Trettis, Naples, who indicated that it he is a 
former City Attorney, contended that the Mayor had had involvement with reference to 
formulation of this item, and that it had therefore been contrary to the City’s form of 
government.  He also related an incident at City Hall wherein he said he believed his 
conversation with the City Manager had been unduly interrupted by the Mayor.  In response to 
Mr. Trettis, Mayor Barnett stated that he had had no part in the drafting of these 
recommendations, that he had indeed spoken with City Manager Moss following receipt of his 
meeting packet containing the information, as had other Council Members, which is a common 
practice. City Manager Moss agreed with this statement. 
PLANNED DEVELOPMENTS DISCUSSION ..............................................................ITEM 8 
Planning Director Robin Singer referenced her memorandum dated February 20 (Attachment 7) 
and utilized an electronic presentation (a printed copy of which is contained in the file for this 
meeting in the City Clerk’s Office) dealing with this topic.  She explained that past perceptions 
and issues had led to staff recommending a zoning in progress, which had subsequently been 
denied June 6, 2007, regarding amendment of provisions dealing with Planned Developments 
(PD’s) of fewer than five acres.  Ms. Singer noted that recent Council discussions had however 
persuaded staff that this presentation be offered and related the following issues: 

• The frequency of PD’s being pursued (total of 59 currently); 
• The small size of subject sites and their location throughout the City; 
• The perception that PD’s are viewed as a way to circumvent the Code of Ordinances and 

increase density; and 
• The perception that the PD process provides a greater level of review in that each new 

PD, and any amendments to an existing PD, must be reviewed by the Planning Advisory 
Board (PAB) and Council.  Staff believes that the process is cumbersome and that PD’s 
on smaller properties may constitute spot zoning. 

Ms. Singer explained that she had begun reviewing the code with regard to PD’s and was in the 
process of developing recommendations seen as necessary by staff, but had desired additional 
Council and public input prior to the actual drafting of amendments.  She pointed out that staff’s 
intent had been: 

• Limiting any departures from the Code without clearly stated public benefit; 
• Limiting any increased density; 
• Insuring that any departures from the Code are reviewed by Council and the public; 
• Providing for a contribution of public benefit, or some form of recompense, whenever 

waivers are granted or density is increased; 
• Avoiding spot zoning; 
• Insuring consistency with the Comprehensive Plan and community vision; and 
• Reducing and avoiding conflicts with the character of surrounding neighborhoods. 

Possible solutions being considered by staff were listed as: 
• Limit any deviations from the Code without clearly stated public benefit, whether a PD or 

some other review process; 
• Limit any increases in density; 
• Insure that any deviations from the Code are always reviewed by the Council and public; 
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• Provide for a contribution of public benefit, or some sort of recompense, whenever 
deviations are granted or density is increased; 

• Increase minimum site area from one acre to two acres or one-half of a platted block 
(which on average equates to 2.7 acres in the City); 

• Insure consistency with the Comprehensive Plan and community vision; and 
• Reduce and avoid conflicts with the character of the surrounding neighborhoods. 

Director Singer listed staff recommendations as follows: 
• Broaden the General Development Site Plan (GDSP) review process by requiring all 

plans to be reviewed by the Design Review Board (DRB), utilizing the same thresholds, 
and also to require review on an administrative level; 

• Provide an alternate process for minor deviations from the Code which had been found 
acceptable in the administrative review, but would require some type of minor deviation 
or waiver be granted in return for the public benefit provision noted above; 

• Clarify the amendment process as to that which can be approved administratively, or 
design changes that do not increase square footage or intensity of a project which could 
be approved by the DRB without applying the PD process; 

• Increase the minimum size of new PD’s and other rezoning petitions to, at least, the 
above noted one-half block or two acre parcel; and 

• Limit the density to that of the underlying district designation or consider density as a 
numerical requirement which could be waived through a deviation process as an 
alternative to the PD process. 

 
Council Member Sorey voiced agreement with the majority of the above recommendations, 
pointing out that a balance must be maintained between departures from the Code and public 
benefit.  He cited the proposed project at Fourth Street and Fourth Avenue South saying that 
although a PD had been granted, the approved structure is actually smaller in size than that 
which could have been built according to the underlying district regulations.  In response to 
Council Member Willkomm, Ms. Singer clarified that the above referenced administratively 
approved requests included could be floor changes of less than ten percent of the approved 
square footage, or an alternate approval process that would still be heard by Council but would 
not necessitate a PD or other rezoning process.  Mr. Willkomm referred to prior information 
citing a list of 13 cities in which the average minimum area for a PD equated to 8.9 acres and 
noted his support of a 5-acre minimum in the City.   
 
Council Member Sulick agreed, saying that she believed a PD should be used as a tool in a 
planning department, not as a method of circumventing underlying zoning as had been the case 
many times in the recent past, in her opinion.  It is the City’s responsibility to insure that the 
Code is not misused, she said, stressing that items such as increased density are not a right but a 
privilege, and agreeing with the five-acre minimum.  She said she also supported the remaining 
recommendations brought forth by Ms. Singer.  Council Member Price stated that while he 
supported most of the recommendations, public benefit should be at the forefront and should be 
included within all staff reviews of projects.  He also pointed out his belief that the Code does 
not reflect the Comprehensive Plan in many instances.  He further suggested that a charrette be 
held regarding the process under discussion, including review by a professional and attendance 
by the public.  If certain types of development are desired, Mr. Price said, then appropriate 
incentives should be provided and stressed that the time had come to address these issues.   
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Vice Mayor Taylor agreed, requesting a list of PD’s approved over the past ten years, including 
their acreage, for review when staff returns with the amendments under discussion.  Mayor 
Barnett echoed Vice Mayor Taylor’s comments, requesting a staff analysis of the impact of the 
aforementioned list of PD’s with regard to public benefit also be provided; Council Member 
Heitmann agreed.  In response to Mrs. Heitmann, Ms. Singer also explained that public benefit 
could entail increased greenscape or landscaping over what is required by Code, building at less 
than the maximum density or intensity requirements, or increased buffering for adjacent 
residential areas.  Mr. Price noted that the proposed use of the property could also sometimes be 
considered a public benefit.   
 
Council Member Sulick, stating that she was strongly in support of a five-acre minimum, noted 
that most PD developments would then be limited to commercial areas in that a developer would 
be hard pressed to purchase five acres for one development in the remaining residential areas of 
the City.  Council Member Sorey questioned the existence of parcels of five acres or greater 
remaining in the City and asked staff to provide information on their locations.   
 
City Attorney Pritt explained that the next step in continuing the process under discussion would 
be to gather information and draft amendments, which would then be presented to the PAB, 
questioning whether Council wished to review the amendments prior to the PAB submittal.  
Council Member Sorey pointed out that PAB input would be vital with regard to the above 
referenced correlation with the Comprehensive Plan and the Code of Ordinances.  In response to 
Council Member Price’s questioning of the minimum acreage of five, Council Member Sulick 
stressed her belief that property owners make their purchases with certain expectations of that 
which can be constructed on adjacent sites, that if PD’s are allowable at the current 48,000 feet, 
the character of a neighborhood would always be fluid.  She also noted that in her PAB 
experience, public benefit had never been represented as the driving force for a PD application 
and asked whether Council would entertain a zoning in progress publication with regard to PD’s 
for a six-month timeframe; Council Member Willkomm agreed with this suggestion.  Discussion 
followed during which a consensus for a zoning in progress was not forthcoming.   

Consensus for staff to provide draft amendments to Council for further 
discussion prior to submission to the Planning Advisory Board (PAB). 

RECOMMENDATIONS FOR THE SAM NOE AWARD............................................ITEM 9 
City Clerk Tara Norman noted that two recommendations had been received, James Black and 
Sharon Kenny, and requested direction as to which candidate should be bestowed the award.  
Discussion followed during which Council Member Willkomm voiced his support of Ms. Kenny 
and Council Member Sorey explained his position that Ms. Kenny, while an excellent candidate, 
would certainly be serving the community in the future and had not served the community the 
number of years served by Mr. Black, who had been nominated the prior year.  Council Member 
Price agreed, characterizing Mr. Black as an unselfish servant to the community who had 
actually served with Sam Noe, adding that he believed Ms. Kenny also to be a worthy candidate.  
Council Member Willkomm withdrew his nomination of Ms. Kenny at that time and the 
following consensus was unanimous. 

Consensus that James Black be the recipient of the 2008 Sam Noe Award. 
BRIEFING BY CITY MANAGER ................................................................................ITEM 10 
(It is noted for the record that a copy of the City Manager’s report is contained in the file for this 
meeting in the City Clerk’s Office.)  City Manager William Moss reviewed his memorandum 
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dated February 27 (Attachment 8), noting that staff had provided an additional memorandum 
dated February 21 detailing proposed vegetation maintenance for the Naples Preserve 
(Attachment 9); Council agreed with the proposal contained therein.  With regard to the 
Aqualane Shores dredging concerns involving removal of rocks creating navigational hazards, 
Council Member Heitmann asked the following: when the project begin, the projected 
completion date, and details of any delays of the project to date.  Although not provided within 
his report, City Manager Moss gave a brief update regarding the City Dock and Crayton Cove 
mooring field submerged land leases.  He explained that following contact with the Florida 
Department of Environmental Protection’s (FDEP’s) general counsel, who had discussed the 
matter with the Deputy Director of the Board of Trustees of the Internal Improvement Trust 
Fund (TIITF), it had been indicated that the granting of the City Dock lease could be approved 
administratively rather that through a hearing before the Governor and Cabinet.  The mooring 
field lease, on the other hand, could not be attained administratively and therefore the suggestion 
had been forthcoming that a November hearing date for this item be scheduled and a Temporary 
Use Agreement (TUA) be utilized until that time.  In response to Council Member Sorey, he 
clarified that the local FDEP office in Fort Myers would be providing a letter agreeing that 
latitude should be allowed as to whether a vessel may remain docked following mechanical or 
some other unforeseen problem at the Dock Master’s discretion.  Council Member Sulick noted 
her past request for the number of slips designated for transient use and the number of permanent 
mooring slips, including the occupancy rate for each, in the tourist season and out.  She also 
noted the downward trend of revenue from the City Dock facility.  In response to Council 
Member Price, City Manager Moss stated that it had been conveyed to him that controversy from 
outside sources had been expected if the March hearing for the mooring field lease had gone 
forward and the possibility existed that no decision would have been rendered.  It is expected, he 
said, that with the mooring field operating under the aforementioned TUA without issue, 
approval of the actual lease would be granted in November by the Governor and Cabinet.  
Council Member Sulick then requested the schedule for sewage discharge from vessels and 
monitoring of water quality for the mooring field area.   
REVIEW OF ITEMS ON THE 03/05/08 REGULAR AGENDA ...............................ITEM 11 
With regard to the Consent Agenda, Council Member Sulick asked whether the event listed 
under Item 6-b(2) (Downtown Naples Annual Art Festival and Sidewalk Sale) would necessitate 
the closure of Fifth Avenue South.  Council Member Heitmann questioned the amount of City 
funding for security. Council Member Sorey requested that the City Clerk provide a 
memorandum supporting the purchase requested in Item 6-e (amending budget for purchase of 
microfiche reader in the City Clerk’s Office).  Council Member Price requested that Item 6-c 
(grant applications to Collier County Tourist Development Council/TDC) be removed from the 
Consent Agenda for separate discussion and Vice Mayor Taylor requested additional information 
regarding the inclusion of Keewaydin Island beach monitoring.  Council Member Sorey also 
asked whether a consensus had previously been given regarding Item 12 (Noise Ordinance 
amendment regarding limitation of landscape maintenance hours of operation of mechanical 
equipment) for the inclusion of a provision requiring the measurement of noise level of the 
aforementioned equipment.  Item 16 (expanded trolley service extension of time discussion ) was 
added at the request of City Manager William Moss. 
CORRESPONDENCE / COMMUNICATIONS .......................................................................... 
Council Member Heitmann referred to a white paper regarding past Council discussions of the 
chloride level of the City’s reuse system (a copy of which is contained in the file for the meeting 
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of February 20 in the City Clerk’s Office) and questioned whether additional funding should be 
designated for the reclaimed water project prior to a complete review by Council of past 
spending in this regard.  Council Member Sorey clarified that the 2003 documentation had been 
provided by staff and stressed that a detailed review was needed of how and when chloride levels 
are to be reduced to the 250mg/l target.  Mrs. Heitmann reiterated her concern with the continued 
spending.  Council Member Price stated that he did not wish the City to provide any further 
funding until the chloride level issues had been addressed.  Mayor Barnett and Council Member 
Willkomm noted that each had arranged individual meetings with Rookery Bay National 
Estuarine Research Reserve with regard to the proposed annexation of Keewaydin Island.  
Council Member Price noted that the crosswalks and curbing along Fifth Avenue South was in 
need of repainting.  He also questioned the anticipated date of the next Comprehensive Plan 
amendment and asked for an update of pending state legislation concerning same, questioning 
whether this proposal would be included on the November ballot for voter opinion.  Council 
Member Sulick requested an accounting of parking spaces allotted by the City along Fifth 
Avenue South, as well as identification of the entity utilizing the spaces.  Council Member 
Willkomm, as a member of the Fifth Avenue South Action Committee (FASAC), which assigns 
these parking spaces, said that 100% of the spaces had been assigned; Mrs. Sulick reiterated that 
she wished to ascertain the location of parking assigned to establishments along Fifth Avenue.  
Council Member Willkomm, noting excerpts from the existing contract with Andrea Clark 
Brown & David Poorman Architects for design of the Eighth Street and Sixth Avenue South 
parking garage (Attachment 10), stated that he believed that the $25,000 recently approved for 
construction monitoring by a third party on the site should have been the responsibility of the 
aforementioned architecture firm. He requested that the City Attorney review this contract and 
Council concurred. 
ADJOURN........................................................................................................................................ 
1:43 p.m. 
 
        ______________________________ 

   Bill Barnett, Mayor 
 
 
______________________________ 
Tara A. Norman, City Clerk 
 
 
Minutes prepared by: 
 
__________________________________ 
Vicki L. Smith, Technical Writing Specialist 
 
 
 
 
 
 
Minutes Approved:  04/02/08 
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